MINUTES

SELECTMEN’S MEETING

GRIFFIN ROOM, TOWN HALL

MONDAY, APRIL 8, 2019

6:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN PRESENT:   Ballantine, Howell, Kavanagh, MacAskill, McManus
OTHERS PRESENT:   Town Administrator Christopher Clark, Interim Assistant Town Administrator Robert Lawton, Amy Usowski, Chief Clarke, and others.

Chairman Kavanagh reported that the Board just came out of Executive Session to conduct strategy sessions in preparation for negotiations with non-union personnel or to conduct collective bargaining sessions or contract negotiations with non-union personnel - Assistant Town Administrator position, and they have requested more information.  She noted as a result they will be holding Items B, C and D under New Business.
WEEKLY BRIEFING
Ms. Usowski reported that once again we have nesting piping plovers on a couple of our beaches and monitoring will be necessary.  She reported that on April 26 they will be having the annual Arbor Day seedling giveaway and April 27 is the annual Tour de Trash.
CONSENT AGENDA
A. Minutes:
1. February 19, 2019 Regular Session
2. March 25, 2019 Regular Session

B. Vote to authorize the Town Administrator to “opt-in” and sign the Statewide Public Safety Mutual Aid Agreement per the request of the Police Chief
C. Vote to authorize the Town Administrator to sign the Mutual Aid Agreement for the Cape and Islands Region per the request of the Police Chief

D. Accept the gift of a memorial tree and plaque in honor of Charles W. Koehl
Mr. McManus moved approval of the Consent Agenda Items A1, B, C and D. Mr. Howell seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
NEW BUSINESS
A. Classification Plan Adjustments – Robert Lawton
1. Recreation Program Specialist II
Mr. Lawton reviewed his memo to the Board of February 13, 2019 as follows:

A review has been completed for Program Specialist II — Recreation and the description

is attached for your approval.  The review was started as the position and the incumbent have been classified as Program Specialist in grade 8 for several years. However, the job description for the position needed to be revised to meet current requirements. Eric Beebe, Recreation Director, developed the description and completed a desk audit to ensure that the essential functions and duties were accurate. HEA has reviewed the description and

confirmed the wording and classification. I would ask for your approval of the job description as all other pieces for this position are already in place and had been approved by the appropriate authority.

Mr. Howell moved to accept the job description as written.  Mr. MacAskill seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.

2. Video and Community Information Specialist
Mr. Lawton reviewed his memo of March 25, 2019 as follows:

This is a full time position and is currently a Grade 2 Step 6 on the HEA Compensation Schedule at $23.95 per hour. We looked at other Cape Cod Town's compensation which ranged from $23.83 to $30.62 per hour. We also scored the position using the revised job description.  Based on the review of the position and the job description approved by HEA a change in classification is warranted. Proposal — The position should be rated in FY19 at Grade 6 Step 3 $25.50 per hour. The difference of $1.58 per hour will be paid for within the Channel 18 budget. We recommend that the Board of Selectmen adopt this classification and job description for the position to be effective July 1, 2019.
Mr. Howell questioned if there is anything in the job description that would imply that this person would be responsible for the content of the website and Mr. Lawton said there is not.  Mr. Howell moved to approve the reclassification and the description write up of the Video and Community Information Specialist as provided in the packet.  Mr. MacAskill seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
3. Assistant Collector/Treasurer
Mr. Lawton reviewed his memo to the Board of March 26, 2019 as follows:

This is a full time position and is currently a Grade 9 Step 6 on the HEA Compensation Schedule at $33.70 per hour. The position was not reviewed during the prior review of positions in the Treasurer/Collector, Accounting and Clerk offices. This was an oversight and the Department Head asked for the position review to complete her office staff review.  We reviewed the existing job description with the Department Head and the position incumbent.  We scored the position using that information.  Based on the review of the position and the job description reclassification is warranted.  Proposal — The position should be rated in FY19 at Grade 10 Step 6 $35.37 per hour. The difference of $1.67 per hour will be paid for within the Collector/Treasurer budget in FY19 and FY20. The adjustment is recommended to be effective January 1, 2019 and retroactive payment to be made. We recommend that the Board of Selectmen adopt this classification.

Mr. Howell moved to accept the recommendation for the reclassification and position description write up for the Assistant Collector/Treasurer as provided in the packet.  Mr. McManus seconded the motion.  There was discussion about why this was being done retroactively.  Ms. Coppola could not identify why and the Board agreed to table this item.  Mr. Howell withdrew his motion and Mr. McManus withdrew his second.
4. Community Center Customer Service Representative/Weight Room
Mr. Howell moved to approve the Community Center Customer Service Representative/Weight Room reclassification and job description as contained in our packet.  Mr. Ballantine seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
B. Confirmation of the appointment of David Flaherty as Assistant Town Administrator 

C. Confirmation of the appointment of Griffin Ryder as Town Engineer

D. Confirmation of the appointment of Patricia Macura as Executive Assistant to the Town Administrator
The Board agreed to hold the above three items.

E. Non-Union Pay Schedule Adjustments:

1. Version 1 – Consistent with the current budget schedule

2. Version 2 – Equity Schedule with Manager’s Union Schedule
After discussion and comments from the Fire Chief, Mr. Howell moved to accept Version 2 as the pay plan.  Mr. MacAskill seconded the motion. Mr. Clark and Ms. Coppola took questions from Mr. MacAskill about where the money is coming from to fund this.  Mr. Ballantine asked for an organizational chart and how the position descriptions relate to it.  Mr. MacAskill asked for the market studies that were done.  The motion carried by a unanimous vote. 
CONTRACTS
A. Recommendation for Wastewater Project Manager
Mr. Lawton reviewed his memo of April 3, 2019 to the Board as follows:

On March 15, 2019 proposals were received for professional services wastewater project management. On March 22, 2019 the review committee consisting of Chris Clark, Robert Lawton, Dan Pelletier, Lincoln Hooper, and Sean Libby met to review the proposals. As part of the initial review we confirmed that each proposal submitted contained the required paperwork and submissions as outlined in the RFP. Each committee member rated the proposals as unacceptable, advantageous, or highly advantageous. The initial review resulted in the committee rating Weston and Sampson as highly advantageous and Bad Aqua as advantageous. This rating was partially based on the differences in the responses to the requirement that the proposer have "three projects or activities over the past three years related to the scope of work in the RFP". After the ratings were completed the cost proposals were opened with Weston and Sampson $94,400 for FY 19 and FY 20 and Bad Aqua $64,000 for FY 19 and FY 20. On March 22, after the initial review was completed, we met with Mr. Charles Sumner, a principal in the Weston and Sampson proposal, as he had informed us he would be out of the country starting March 23 and we needed to move the process forward rather than wait 2 to 3 weeks for him to return. Mr. Sumner was not able to have one of the other principals in the proposal attend so the committee only reviewed the basic sections of his proposal. It should be noted, during our meeting Mr. Sumner informed us that his plans had changed and he was not going to be out of the country and he and his partners would be available to meet during the week of March 25. We shortened the interview as we wished to have both proposers in on the same day for a formal review. The committee agreed to schedule a formal interview with both proposers on March 26, 2019. On March 26, 2019 the committee interviewed the principals from both proposals and completed formal rating sheets. The ratings were based upon the six criteria in the RFP as well as rating any other abilities which were realized during the meeting. Both proposers provided details supporting their submissions. Bad Aqua emphasized the local connection of the principals to the Town of Harwich and the project management experience they had in their list of projects. Weston and Sampson emphasized their experience in managing a number of wastewater projects and their connection with Cape Cod and in particular the Towns of Brewster, Harwich and Chatham. At the end of the formal interviews, approximately one hour per proposer, it was determined that Weston and Sampson was the most advantageous and we agreed to enter into negotiations on price, as is authorized under the procurement statute Chapter 30B. Subsequent to the March 26 meeting Mr. Clark discussed the price proposal with Weston & Sampson and the price was lowered to $75,000 for FY19 and FY20. The Wastewater Project Management Review Committee recommends that the contract for Wastewater Project Management be awarded to Weston and Sampson.

The Board had extensive discussion on the memo.  Mr. Clark further discussed the rationale behind the selection of Weston and Sampson and took questions from Mr. MacAskill on the process and scope of work.  Mr. Howell moved to accept the recommendation of the evaluation committee and award the contract for the project management of the wastewater phase 1 to Weston and Sampson in the total amount of $75,000 as contained in our packet.  Mr. Ballantine seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORTS
A. MRSD Five-year Admin Salary and FTE data
Mr. Clark said the above information was provided by the school district.
B. Department Reports
This item was not addressed.
ADJOURNMENT
Mr. McManus moved to adjourn at 7:09 p.m.  Mr. Ballantine seconded the motion and the motion carried by a unanimous vote.
Respectfully submitted,

Ann Steidel

Recording Secretary
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